This PDF is auto-generated for reference only. As such, it may contain some conversion errors and/or missing information. For all formal use please refer to the official version on the website, as linked below.

# Israel and the Arab Gulf: An Israeli-Saudi Alliance in the Making?

https://www.e-ir.info/2019/11/08/israel-and-the-arab-gulf-an-israeli-saudi-alliance-in-the-making/

MARTIN BECK, NOV 8 2019

Israel has recently been in top global news with the elections to the Knesset held on September 17, 2019. As they ended in a deadlock between incumbent prime minister Benjamin Netanyahu and his contender Benny Gantz, Netanyahu might face the end of his political career. In addition, US President Donald Trump's so-called "Deal of the Century" for the Israeli–Palestinian conflict, which is expected to be released shortly, has created quite a sensation (Asseburg 2019). In comparison, the *Times of Israel*'s October 5 report on Israeli foreign minister Noam Katz's initiative to advance a non-aggression deal with several of the Arab Gulf states and members of the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) – Bahrain, Kuwait, Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, and the United Arab Emirates (UAE) – attracted little interest (TOI Staff and Ahren 2019; Ahren and TOI Staff 2019). However, in terms of a lasting impact on regional affairs in the Middle East, Katz's initiative bears much higher potential for structural change than Netanyahu possibly being voted out of office or Trump's "Deal of the Century."

With regards to Middle Eastern policies, Gantz is in line with Netanyahu, particularly as the two leaders basically agree on Israel's occupation of the Palestinian territories, and because they share a strong stand against the regime in Tehran. This includes Gantz's endorsement of containing Iran's Lebanese ally Hezbollah inside Lebanon and in Syria (Beck 2019a). What has been leaked about Trump's plan so far is that it attempts to buy off Palestinian political ambitions by disbursing financial aid (Chulov 2019). Thus, not much more is to be expected than the symbolic funeral of an idea – the two-state solution – that has already been clinically dead for years. Structural change in Middle Eastern affairs is unlikely to happen as an outcome of the deal as the Palestine Liberation Organization (PLO) has no leverage (Asseburg 2019; cf. Hadar 2019). As is argued in the remainder of this article, much more intriguing than all this are the potential regional repercussions of a non-aggression deal between Israel and the Arab Gulf countries headed by Saudi Arabia.

#### Israel's interest in normalizing its relations with the Arab Gulf

Israel has full diplomatic relations with only two Arab countries: Egypt signed a peace treaty with Israel in 1979 and Jordan did so in 1994. Benefits for Israel are manifest, in particular as the two by far longest international borders of Israel – in the East with Jordan and in the West with Egypt – have been completely calm for decades. Yet, there are limits with regards to all three basic dimensions of politics, which are to be addressed in the following: security, political economy, and legitimacy.

In the 1960s, Egypt's army posed the strongest regional security threat to Israel. However, Egypt never recovered from its disastrous defeat in the June War of 1967. Moreover, advancements in rocket technology imply that traditional policies of securing borders by land in the Middle East do not conform to the standards of modern security policies anymore. Major threats as perceived by Israel come nowadays from Iran and its allies in the Mediterranean respectively: strongholds of Hezbollah in Lebanon and Syria (International Crisis Group 2018). As Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates (UAE) consider Iran and Hezbollah enemies, a strategic alliance with the Arab Gulf states would be in the interest of Israel.

In the 1950s and 1960s, Egypt also spearheaded Arab attempts at developing their economies by state-led

## Israel and the Arab Gulf: An Israeli-Saudi Alliance in the Making?

Written by Martin Beck

industrialization. However, Egypt and the other labor-rich but capital-poor Arab countries failed to successfully adjust their socio-economic systems to the imperatives of a world economic system driven by neo-liberal globalization. Egypt's current crony capitalist system is not competitive and has lost touch with the dynamic forces of the global economy. The development paths the labor-poor but capital-rich Gulf states have been pursuing since the oil price revolution of the 1970s are rather flawed, too: Rather than primarily using the income generated from the oil sector to build strong, productive economic systems, they devoted the bulk of their resources to establishing distributional systems to legitimize their rule over their populations. However, the sheer volume of their natural resources provides them with a unique feature that constitutes a strong economic advantage in the global economy (Cammett et al. 2015: Chap. 7–9). Israel's advanced high-tech-based economy could significantly benefit from economic cooperation with the Gulf states.

With regard to being recognized as a legitimate state in the Middle East, Israel was largely prevented from capitalizing on the 1979 peace treaty with Egypt because the Arab League condemned Cairo for stepping out of the Arab line of not recognizing Israel. The reason was that the PLO, then headed by Yasser Arafat, in alliance with all other Arab states, refused to accept the expulsion of Palestinians during the 1947–49 Palestine War as a fait accompli and demanded the end of the occupation and colonization of East Jerusalem, the West Bank, and the Gaza Strip that had been ongoing since 1967 (Smith 2017: Chap. 8).

In 1993, the PLO and Israel signed the Declaration of Principles, thereby launching a bilateral negotiation process with the aim of settling the Israeli–Palestinian conflict. In the same year, then Israeli Foreign Minister Shimon Peres published his vision of a "New Middle East" in which Israel would enjoy fully normal relations with the Arab world, including fruitful economic exchange (Peres with Naor 1993). Yet, these hopes proved to be short-lived. They diminished in the wake of the deteriorating negotiation process with the PLO in the second half of the 1990s and finally vanished when the Second Intifada broke out in 2000. Thus, finally, the only Arab state that recognized Israel as a legitimate state in the Middle East in the aftermath of the Israel–Palestinian rapprochement in the early 1990s was Jordan, which had had very good unofficial relations with Israel since its foundation anyway (Shlaim 1988). All other Arab states refrained from recognizing Israel and mostly stuck to the so-called Fahd Plan as endorsed by the Arab League in 1982, which is not to consider normalization before Israel ends its occupation (Kostiner 2009).

In 2002, shortly after the Oslo negotiation process broke down, the Arab League came up with an advanced version of the Fahd Plan that for the first time explicitly stated that – under the condition that Israel end the occupation and accept a sovereign Palestinian state – the Arab world was ready to "establish normal relations in the context of a comprehensive peace with Israel" (AI-Bab 2018). Yet, the Israeli government of then prime minister Ariel Sharon and all others who followed had a steadfast interest in not withdrawing Israel's troops completely and not to repatriate all settlers from the occupied territories to Israel proper in the borders of 1949 (Beck 2019b). There is indeed an Israeli interest in establishing normal relations with the Arab world, but it is clearly subordinate in priority.

#### The Gulf States' interests

The Israeli interest in normalizing relations with the Arab world is pronounced. Yet, what about the other side? In the aftermath of Israel's rapprochement with the PLO, two Arab Gulf states – Oman and Qatar – agreed to host Israeli trade representation offices in their capitals (Rabi 2009; Ahren 2013). Although, as a response to Israeli policies toward the Palestinians, the two offices were shut down in 2000 and 2009, respectively, the fact that they were opened shows that the Gulf states have an economic interest in normalizing their relationships with Israel, the more so as recently high-ranking meetings on resuming formal ties took place in Oman (AfP 2019; AfP and TOI Staff 2019). They, like all other Gulf states, could indeed benefit greatly from Israeli high technology. However, Oman is a political lightweight in the Gulf and Qatar even a maverick among Arab Gulf states, which in 2017 became victim of a severe sanctions regime imposed by Saudi Arabia, the UAE, and Bahrain. Due to Saudi Arabia's hegemonic position in the Gulf peninsula, an Israeli attempt at normalizing relations with the Gulf States in a sustainable way appears only promising if Saudi Arabia backs the approach. Thus, in the light of Katz's initiative for a non-aggression deal with the Arab Gulf states, the question arises whether there are any indicators that Saudi Arabia might be accessible to Israeli solicitation to establish normal relations under continued occupation of the Palestinian territories.

Written by Martin Beck

Particularly in the realm of security, since 2016 severe changes in Saudi positions have indeed become observable. As the outcome of a Saudi Arabian initiative, in March the Arab League's foreign ministers' committee condemned Hezbollah as a terrorist organization, with only two members stipulating reservations: Iraq and Lebanon. The then Saudi Ambassador to Egypt, Ahmad Kattan, elaborated that Saudi Arabia would deal with Hezbollah as with any terrorist organization (Salem and Alsharif 2016). It is remarkable that the Arab League went much further than the European Union in its condemnation of Hezbollah and openly courted Israel. Netanyahu accordingly praised the Arab League's declaration (TOI Staff and AfP 2016). Moreover, that Riyadh, in the wake of the Saudi-forced resignation of Saad Hariri as Lebanese prime minister in November 2017, issued a statement that Lebanon had declared war on Saudi Arabia (Perry and Barrington 2017), may well be interpreted as a speech act directed toward Israel: Riyadh candidly gave the green light to Israel to wage war against its northern neighbor at any time again (cf. Krämer 2017).

The most recent, major indicator of Saudi Arabia's rapprochement with Israel is its positional change toward the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action, which is colloquially known as the Iran Nuclear Deal. When the deal was fixed in 2015, Netanyahu was extremely outspoken in his criticism, whereas King Salman, albeit cautiously, welcomed it (Murphy, 2015). However, when in May 2018 Trump publicly announced the US decision to withdraw from the Iran Nuclear Deal, he received vehement applause from the governments of both Israel and Saudi Arabia (Sanger and Kirkpatrick 2018).

#### Conclusion

It could be shown that there are indicators pointing in the direction that the Israeli initiative for building a strategic alliance with the Arab Gulf states and with the backing of Saudi Arabia could become reality in the foreseeable future. The possible implementation of such an alliance would have several major repercussions on regional affairs in the Middle East. First, it would be a breakthrough for establishing normal relations between Israel and the Arab world. Second, the PLO would lose its only remaining power resource: its capability to obstruct normalization with Israel. Thus, one of the formerly most prominent national liberation movements in the Global South would have to face the threat of diminishing into political insignificance. Third, Egypt as a competitor of Saudi Arabia for leadership in the Arab world would lose relative power capabilities vis-à-vis the Gulf monarchy, as then both major Arab allies of the USA would have ties to the primary Middle Eastern US ally, Israel. Fourth, a strategic alliance between the Gulf States and Israel would be a first major step toward Israel's transformation from being a middle power located in the Middle East into the leading Middle Eastern regional power, because such an alliance could facilitate the deployment of superior Israeli technology and know-how to the financially highly potent Gulf States. Thus, Peres' vision of a "New Middle East" could come true in the end with no concession to the Palestinian people.

#### Sources

AfP (2019), "Oman denies diplomatic ties agreed with Israel," July 2, https://www.france24.com/en/20190702-omandenies-diplomatic-ties-agreed-with-israel.

AfP and TOI Staff (2019), "Mossad chief declares Israel renewing Oman ties; Foreign Ministry won't comment," *Times of Israel*, July 2, https://www.timesofisrael.com/israel-renewing-oman-ties-says-mossad-chief/.

Ahren, Raphael (2013), "Israel and the Gulf states: It's complicated," *Times of Israel*, August 9, https://www.timesofisrael.com/israel-and-the-gulf-states-its-complicated/.

Ahren, Raphael, and TOI Staff (2019), "FM confirms initiative to sign 'historic' non-aggression pact with Arab states," *Times of Israel,* October 6, https://www.timesofisrael.com/fm-confirms-initiative-to-sign-historic-non-aggression-pact-with-arab-states/.

Al-Bab (2018) (ed.), "The Arab peace initiative (2002)," https://al-bab.com/albab-orig/albab/arab/docs/league/peace02.htm.

## Israel and the Arab Gulf: An Israeli-Saudi Alliance in the Making?

Written by Martin Beck

Asseburg, Muriel (2019), "The 'Deal of the Century' for Israel-Palestine. US proposals are likely to speed demise of two-state settlement," *SWP Comment* 20, April, https://www.swp-berlin.org/10.18449/2019C20/.

Basim, Fatima, and Marc Abizeid (2016), "Arab FMs blacklist Hezbollah; Lebanon, Iraq abstain," *Daily Star*, March 11, http://www.dailystar.com.lb/ArticlePrint.aspx?id=341753&mode=print.

Beck, Martin (2019a), "Israeli election has no clear winner – what political deadlock means for the Middle East," September 18, https://theconversation.com/israeli-election-has-no-clear-winner-what-political-deadlock-means-for-the-middle-east-123124.

Beck, Martin (2019b), "On the continuation of the Israeli-Palestinian conflict," in *Resolving international conflict. Dynamics of escalation, continuation, and transformation,* ed. Isabel Bramsen, Poul Poder and Ole Wæver (Abingdon: Routledge), 200-214.

Cammett, Melani, Ishac Diwan, Alan Richards, and John Waterbury (2015), *A political economy of the Middle East*, 4<sup>th</sup> edition (Boulder: Westview Press).

Chulov, Martin (2019), "Phase one of US Middle East peace plan greeted with scepticism," *Guardian*, June 25, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/jun/25/trumps-middle-east-peace-plan-unveiled-to-anger-and-derision.

Hadar, Leon (2019), "Israel's September 17 elections will have regional repercussions," *National Interest*, September 5, https://nationalinterest.org/blog/middle-east-watch/israels-september-17-elections-will-have-regional-repercussions-78316.

International Crisis Group (2018), "Israel, Hizbollah and Iran: Preventing another war in Syria," *Middle East Report* 182, February 8, https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/eastern-mediterranean/syria/182-israel-hizbollah-and-iran-preventing-another-war-syria.

Kostiner, Joseph (2009), "Saudi Arabia and the Arab–Israeli peace process: The fluctuation of regional coordination," *British Journal of Middle Eastern Studies* 36 (3): 417-429.

Krämer, Tania (2017), "Israel caught between the fronts of Saudi Arabia's conflict with Iran," *DW*, November 30, https://www.dw.com/en/israel-caught-between-the-fronts-of-saudi-arabias-conflict-with-iran/a-41367819.

Murphy, Brian (2015), "Iran nuclear pact stirs hope – and fear – of new political order in Mideast," *Washington Post*, April 3, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle\_east/saudi-king-give-cautious-nod-to-iran-nuclear-deal/2015/04/03/aeb04901-e608-4735-8bf3-4dfd71c4c74d\_story.html?noredirect=on.

Peres, Shimon (with Arye Naor) (1993), The New Middle East, 1<sup>st</sup> edition (New York: Henry Holt).

Perry, Tom, and Lisa Barrington (2017), "Saudi Arabia says Lebanon declares war, deepening crisis," *Reuters*, November6, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-lebanon-politics/saudi-arabia-says-lebanon-declares-war-deepening-crisis-idUSKBN1D61SZ.

Rabi, Uzi (2009), "Qatar's relations with Israel: Challenging Arab and Gulf norms," *Middle East Journal* 63 (3): 443-459.

Salem, Mostafa, and Asma Alsharif (2016), "Arab League labels Hezbollah terrorist organization," *Reuters*, March 11, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-arabs-idUSKCN0WD239.

Sanger, David E., and David D. Kirkpatrick (2018), "Behind Trump's termination of Iran deal is a risky bet,"*New York Times*, May 8, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/08/us/politics/trump-iran-nuclear-deal-news-analysis-.html.

## Israel and the Arab Gulf: An Israeli-Saudi Alliance in the Making?

Written by Martin Beck

Shlaim, Avi (1988), *Collusion across the Jordan: King Abdullah, the Zionist movement, and the partition of Palestine* (New York: Columbia University Press).

Smith, Charles D. (2017), *Palestine and the Arab-Israeli conflict: A history with documents*, 9<sup>th</sup> edition (Boston: Bedford/St. Martin's).

TOI Staff and AfP (2016), "Arab League declares Hezbollah a terrorist organization," *Times of Israel*, March 11, 2016, http://www.timesofisrael.com/arab-league-declares-hezbollah-a-terrorist-organization/.

TOI Staff and Raphael Ahren (2019), "Israel and Gulf states working on 'historic pact' to end conflict between them," *Times of Israel*, October 5, https://www.timesofisrael.com/israel-and-gulf-states-said-working-on-non-aggression-pact-as-they-face-iran/.

### About the author:

**Martin Beck** is Professor in International Relations at the School of Social Sciences at the University of Kurdistan Hewlêr, Iraq. He is also affiliated with the University of Southern Denmark (SDU). His main research interests are international relations and the political economy of the Middle East, in particular regional power relations, the Israeli-Palestinian conflict, oil politics and comparative analyses of rentier states. He is co-editor*of Oil and the political economy in the Middle East: Post-2014 adjustment policies of the Arab Gulf and beyond* (Manchester University Press, 2021). In 2020, he served as co-guest editor for the special section Fluctuating Regional (Dis-)Order in the Middle East published in *Global Policy* 11(1). You can follow him on ResearchGate and on twitter @martinbeck23.